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               Fountain Medical Centre




     
            Patient Participation Group (PPG)       
Patients, Carers and Staff working together to develop and improve the Practice

Meeting Minutes
	DATE:
	Monday 2 November 2020

	TIME:
	17:00pm

	LOCATION:
	Fountain Medical Centre, Virtual via MS Teams

	PRESENT – Staff


	Kristina Rakovic (KR) – Reception Team Leader
Jo Wellington (JW) – Clinical Admin Manager
Laura Humphreys (LH) – Clinical Admin Manager

Tracie Hutchinson (TH) – Managing Director

 

	GUEST(S)
	

	PRESENT – Patients


	LB/SP/JH/SI/MW

Apologies sent by: 
For confidentiality reasons patient names will not be shown on the minutes

	Minutes take by:
	TH 


	1. Welcome  
This is our 33rd Patient Participation Group meeting.  

TH welcomed everyone to the first virtual meeting, and introduced all attendees. TH apologised for the delay in arranging the second PPG meeting in 2020 but wanted to ensure the group met again albeit virtually as the input from PPG members are valuable to the practice.
2. Approval of meeting minutes from 13 January 2020
The minutes of the previous meeting were agreed.

The practice achieved a GOOD rating from the CQC inspection in January 2020.  A copy of the report is available on the website to view. Thank you to all group members who may have been contacted by the CQC inspectors at the time.
3. Agenda for this meeting

TH explained that there was no official agenda for today’s meeting but wanted to update the entire group with how the practice had been operating since March 2020 due to COVID.  TH felt it was really important to meet and discuss how to structure meetings going forward to ensure all members could participate.  TH suggested a mixture of some members attending the meeting in person in the seminar room (could fit a maximum of 8 members within social distance guidance) and other members could join virtually.  The other option could be to hold the meeting in the waiting area on the ground floor but the acoustics are not very good.  If we are using the ground floor waiting area the start date would need to be 6:30PM.
TH updated the group on the changes the practice has made since March in delivering services to patients:
· All practices receive daily guidance via email from Leeds CCG and NHS England on service provision in primary care and advice on any changes that need to be implemented in GP surgeries.

· The practice has continued to be open as normal between 7:00am – 6:30pm Monday – Friday.  During this time appointments have been offered by telephone consultation, video consultations and also face to face.  All patients attending the surgery are screened beforehand.

· Initially some routine face to face provision such as chronic disease reviews were suspended, although telephone consultations took place where appropriate.  This was relaxed over the summer and now the nursing team are providing face to face reviews for patients who are due and also working hard on the backlog of reviews from earlier in the year.  Overall nursing appointments are back to normal except for some provision such as ear syringing and spirometry.
· At the beginning of the pandemic the nursing team worked with the reception team answering telephone calls whilst their clinics were reduced.

· In April the nursing and reception team worked hard to contact elderly and vulnerable patients by telephone to offer support, direct to voluntary services, ensure they knew how to order prescriptions and collect etc.  This was greatly appreciated by the patients as in some instances we were the only people they had spoken to that day.
· Changes have been made to the premises following guidance.  Door buzzers have been installed at the main entrance and also inside the foyer beside the double doors into the ground floor reception. A patient check-in screen has been installed in the entrance. Permanent screens have been installed at the main reception area. New rooms 2-4 are now only accessed by the side entrance and are only used for patients who have a high temperature.  All the rooms are cleaned after each consultation in line infection control guidance.  Waiting areas now have limited seating in line with social distancing guidance.
· Other building users, Living Care endoscopy, Physiotherapy and the Dentists were suspended for a few months but have now resumed. 
· Over the last two months there has been a significant increase in demand at the surgery, in particular on the telephone. The number of calls into the practice is higher now than before the pandemic.  On behalf of the practice TH apologises for the delay in the queue but assured the group that all the reception team are working really hard to answer all calls.  Changes were made to the telephone so that patients can hear where they are in the queue. There is a TV screen (linked to the telephone system that is real time) in the reception team office on the 2nd floor (where all the incoming calls are answered) and this shows the team how many are in the queue and how long patients etc have been waiting. We have also recently increased the number of incoming lines into the practice.
· TH and KR have recently met with another telephone provider to look at options to change the system.  There is a telephone system that is used by 54 of the 90 practices across Leeds and is the chosen provider of the CCG.  We are in initial talks to move over to the new system once funding has been agreed. The lead time for this would be up to 3 months.
· In order to try to meet the demand all the partners are working their ½ day over November and providing additional surgeries.  We have appointed extra temporary staff in all areas, locum GP’s, nurses and additional help in admin and reception.

· The practice staff also have to adhere to guidance about self-isolating as per government advice.  We have had reduced staffing in all areas over the last 6 months and all staff from all departments have been helping to answer the telephone.  
· Changes to staffing: Dr Jill Gogna is now a partner.  New practice nurse Carly Bryon has joined us along with Dr Lisa Riordan who is a salaried GP.  Becky Battye (Advanced Nurse Practitioner) is re-joining the practice in January 2021.  Additional reception team members Deion and Karen have recently started at the practice.

SP said that the new video consulting process seemed to be working well.  TH asked SP if he would still like to work with us to produce the practice newsletters.  SP would be happy to.  KR to contact SP to arrange a virtual meeting to take forward.

KR to telephone LB regarding a recent contact at the practice.

TH asked MW if he would still like to volunteer to help us with the practice website.  We would like to make it more user friendly and any feedback from a patient’s perspective would be helpful.  KR to contact MW and arrange a virtual meeting to discuss the website.

JH enquired if the ‘purple appointments’ were still in use.  TH said yes we still have appointments that are allocated to over 75’s in all surgeries throughout the day.  JH mentioned about appointment reminders sent to patient’s mobiles and wonder if there was a different way this could work.  JW to telephone JH to discuss in more detail to see if there is a better solution.

SI joined the meeting later as the invite had the incorrect time to join.  TH to contact SI separately.

TH thanked everyone again for attending the first virtual meeting and for their input.  
4. Any other business
The country is due to go into full nationwide lockdown from Thursday 5 November.  Currently we do not know how this will affect the running of the practice and if all services can continue to operate as normal.  We are awaiting further guidance from NHS England and the CCG and will let all patients  know of any changes
5.  Date and Time of next PPG meeting

Early January 2021 at  at 18:00

	KR SP

KR LB

KR MW

JW JH
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